

### DEMOCRACY AFTER CORONAVIRUS: FIVE CHALLENGES FOR THE 2020s

CÉLIA BELIN AND GIOVANNA DE MAIO

#### **AUGUST 2020**

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

2020 will forever be the year of coronavirus, a cataclysmic event in slow motion that has disrupted people's lives and disseminated a sense of uncertainty and vulnerability comparable only to times of war.

Pressed by the fast pace of infections while fearing massively disruptive economic impact, political leaders around the world faced the challenge of acting quickly in a fog of scientific uncertainty, leading them to impose (or not impose) lockdown measures limiting personal freedom and democratic participation.

The democratic model has long been under stress, with the rise of homegrown populist and nationalist movements, and external geopolitical threats from resilient authoritarian actors. But COVID-19 created a new kind of stress test, bringing into question globalization, democratic decisionmaking, the reliability of science and information, and ultimately the ability of the democratic model to cope with devastating events.

In this regard, this paper argues that there are five main challenges for democracies after coronavirus: protecting the safety and integrity of elections, finding the right place for expertise, coping with resurgent populism and nationalism, countering homegrown and foreign disinformation, and defending the democratic model. After delineating these challenges, it offers policy recommendations for democratic resilience in the 2020s.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Faced with a threat of epic scale, countries have adopted radical and previously unthinkable policies to counter the spread of the coronavirus pandemic. Strict confinement orders have been issued. Governments are developing bold recovery packages that transcend the old Washington consensus through massive government spending and reliance on debt. International cooperation is underway to produce and distribute treatments and vaccines. Yet the COVID-19 era has also put pressure on many democratic tenets. Personal and civil liberties – such as freedom of movement, freedom of enterprise, and freedom of assembly – have been severely restricted. Democratic life has also been curtailed, including through the postponement of elections and suspension of parliamentary work.

Over the past decade, the strength and resilience of democracies had already been put to the test. Internally, democracies were battling growing inequalities, the rise of populist and nationalist forces, and disruptive technologies, all in the wake of the 2008 global economic crisis. Externally, they were faced with increasing economic, technological, and geopolitical challenges from resilient authoritarian powers. Many of these challenges were magnified by the COVID-19 crisis. To contain the outbreak, countries sealed themselves off with protectionist measures. Preexisting social and economic inequalities have been exacerbated. Disinformation flourished over scientific uncertainty regarding the virus and its treatments. Digital surveillance that impinges on civil liberties has been employed to track the spread of the coronavirus and prevent future outbreaks. Popular dissatisfaction with crisis management has fueled anti-establishment sentiments.

It is far too early to predict the toll that the virus and policy decisions to counter its spread will take on our democratic life. But the first half of 2020 already sheds light on some of the most pressing challenges to democracies in a world reshaped by COVID-19. Five particularly salient ones are: protecting the safety and integrity of elections, finding the right place for expertise, coping with resurgent populism and nationalism, countering homegrown and foreign disinformation, and defending the democratic model.

## PROTECTING THE SAFETY AND INTEGRITY OF ELECTIONS

While Europe and the world were on lockdown, elections have been modified, postponed, and canceled in light of the health risk posed by the pandemic.<sup>1</sup> Italy's spring regional elections were postponed until fall.<sup>2</sup> In the United Kingdom, local and mayoral elections set to take place in May were pushed back a year.<sup>3</sup> In the United States, 16 states and one territory (Puerto Rico) postponed their primary elections – some several times.<sup>4</sup>

Those who went ahead with voting faced criticism. In France, the government decided to maintain the first round of municipal elections on March 15, even though the virus was already taking a toll. This led to low turnout (abstention climbed almost 20 points since 2014 to a record 55.4% in 2020) and a heavy political penalty for the government.<sup>5</sup> Two days after voters went to the polls, the country entered a lockdown. The second round finally took place on June 28, registering once again record abstention (only 41.6% participation), reflective of both a political crisis but also of high fears of the pandemic.<sup>6</sup>

But postponement does not suffice. The prospect of recurring waves of COVID-19 forces a discussion on alternative modes of voting. Voting by internet is not yet considered safe; meanwhile national and local authorities remain reluctant to deploy a vote-bymail system due to uncertainty about the pandemic wave. Nonetheless, in the German state of Bavaria, the increase in turnout for the March 15 municipal elections (58.5% participation, which was up by 3.5 points compared to 2014) was credited to a higher percentage of voters sending in postal ballots.<sup>7</sup> The second round was held entirely by mail. Conversely, in Poland, presidential elections scheduled for May 10 were postponed at the last minute, ostensibly due to concerns over the untested mail-in ballot system.8

The U.S. general elections in November will be a major test of American democracy's health. Although postal ballots could help reduce the public health risk at the time of voting, some Republicans, following President Donald Trump's inclination, oppose them, claiming they would increase voter fraud. While some states eased rules to allow more voters to cast an absentee ballot in primaries this spring and in November,<sup>9</sup> Trump threatened to withhold federal funding from Michigan and Nevada for efforts to expand postal voting, and has declined to approve emergency funding for the U.S. Postal Service.<sup>10</sup> Similarly, Republicans in Wisconsin blocked efforts to delay the April 7 primary.<sup>11</sup> Although 10 states held primaries on June 2, many voters did not receive ballots in time, leading to delayed results.<sup>12</sup> As for November 2020, a suboptimal and underfunded mail-in voting option may result in delayed results for the

general elections, further weakening the legitimacy of a process already damaged by the incumbent president's public criticism.

The COVID-19 pandemic has called into question many aspects of electoral and political life beyond the act of voting. Campaigns and conventions have been forced to go virtual, limiting traditional canvassing efforts and in-person rallies.

The COVID-19 pandemic has called into question many aspects of electoral and political life beyond the act of voting. Campaigns and conventions have been forced to go virtual, limiting traditional canvassing efforts and in-person rallies.13 Given the public health emergency and physical risk of convening parliaments as usual, opportunity for political debate has been severely curtailed. Democracies around the world (such as the U.K.,<sup>14</sup> France,<sup>15</sup> Spain,<sup>16</sup> Canada,<sup>17</sup> and New Zealand<sup>18</sup>) suspended debates on non-emergencyrelated legislation or temporarily suspended their parliaments entirely at the height of the pandemic. At the time of reopening, several imposed strict social distancing, or moved operations online, including online hearings by the U.S. House of Representatives.<sup>19</sup>

A core function of democratic, electoral and parliamentary life is struggling to find ways to adapt its governance to the new realities of confinement and social distancing. Trusted nonpartisan processes must be reinvented and re-socialized, an especially daunting task in polarized democracies such as the United States.

## FINDING THE RIGHT PLACE FOR EXPERTISE

The COVID-19 pandemic has placed doctors, epidemiologists, and other scientists at the center of crisis response. This comes as a sharp departure from the post-financial crisis environment, when

populist movements vilified the role played by experts and technocrats in politics, portraying it as an expropriation of citizens' sovereignty and participation in decisionmaking. Today, in the United States, Europe, and beyond, doctors and public health experts are frequent fixtures at government press conferences and on news programs. Many, including Germany's Christian Drosten, France's Jérôme Salomon, Italy's Walter Ricciardi, and the United States' Anthony Fauci, have become household names.

Faced with the difficult task of making life-anddeath health decisions in an era of high uncertainty given the novelty of the virus, most governments set up teams of health advisors whose counsel partly shielded them from criticism. The executive decisions of French President Emmanuel Macron's government, for instance, have been informed by a "scientific council,"<sup>20</sup> as have the decisions of Italian Prime Minister Giuseppe Conte's.

Countries who relied on science early on produced good results and received international praise. In Germany, Chancellor Angela Merkel, a chemist by training, has been widely lauded for her level-headed, evidence and expertise-informed handling of the crisis.<sup>21</sup> Similarly, Greece has been widely praised for its "textbook crisis management,"<sup>22</sup> due at least in part to the government's prioritization of science. New Zealand followed a similar path.<sup>23</sup>

Expertise, however, is not immune to criticism. Trust in scientists erodes when they contradict each other or themselves. After advocating "herd immunity,"<sup>24</sup> the United Kingdom's Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies (SAGE) – activated to provide scientific and technical advice to Prime Minister Boris Johnson and his Cabinet – came under heavy criticism.<sup>25</sup> Sweden's unique nolockdown model has come at a reputational cost for the Scandinavian country, and has limited travel options for its citizens.<sup>26</sup> French doctor Didier Raoult provoked a global controversy by proposing that the anti-malaria drug hydroxychloroquine could effectively treat coronavirus – a hypothesis that became a political belief for some.<sup>27</sup> After a World Health Organization (WHO) official suggested that virus transmission by asymptomatic people was "very rare," the organization later rolled the claim back due to the number of unknowns.<sup>28</sup>

In the United States, where a patchwork and blustery response to the pandemic has resulted in over five million cases and 165,000 deaths to date,<sup>29</sup> science and expertise is at the heart of the political debate. After Trump suggested injecting disinfectants as a potential treatment,<sup>30</sup> he was met with a swift and forceful rebuttal from healthcare professionals.<sup>31</sup> Fauci, director of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, later deplored the existence of an "anti-science bias" in the United States.<sup>32</sup>

#### As medical science continues to investigate the new virus, governments are left to take political decisions with limited hard evidence.

As medical science continues to investigate the new virus, governments are left to take political decisions with limited hard evidence. In France, Macron pushed to reopen schools and daycares as early as May 11, while his scientific council recommended to wait until September.<sup>33</sup> The decision was initially met with outrage, but, after infections in France remained low, public anger subsided.<sup>34</sup> Similarly, Trump is pushing for a reopening of schools in September, a difficult endeavor under Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) guidelines. Going forward, democracies will have to strike a balance between scientific expertise and political sensitivities, a skill that will prove useful beyond the current pandemic in addressing the climate crisis.

#### COPING WITH RESURGENT POPULISM AND NATIONALISM

After COVID-19 hit, left-leaning populist parties significantly toned down their anti-establishment stances. Aside from actively questioning the role of experts in guiding executive decisionmaking, under

these force majeure circumstances, the Five Star Movement in Italy,<sup>35</sup> or Syriza<sup>36</sup> in Greece set aside their Euroskepticism to seek financial support from the European Union for domestic policies. Similarly, in Spain, Deputy Prime Minister Pablo Iglesias of the generally anti-EU Podemos called for the EU to establish a basic income for every citizen.<sup>37</sup>

Right-wing nationalists, however, doubled down on their anti-immigration narratives and distrust towards international cooperation. European countries hesitated to close borders within the Schengen Area in the early stages of the pandemic, leading Marine Le Pen of the National Rally (RN) in France to refer to a "religion of borderlessness" endangering the French people.<sup>38</sup> Likewise, Italy's League<sup>39</sup> and the Alternative for Germany (AfD)<sup>40</sup> celebrated the closure of borders to halt the spread of COVID-19 and urged the government to take tougher stances against illegal immigration and asylum seekers. In the United States, Trump unilaterally announced a travel ban from Europe,<sup>41</sup> withdrew the U.S. from the WHO,<sup>42</sup> pushed forward executive orders43 restricting immigration, and repeatedly blamed China for the severity of the crisis.

At the moment, populist and nationalist are not an immediate threat, as in many countries the rallyaround-the-flag effect resulted in wide support for incumbent governments. Yet, the conditions that led to the rise of these parties in the wake of the global financial crisis — including economic difficulties and migration flows resulting from political instability in the Mediterranean<sup>44</sup> — have stayed the same or accelerated.

If international (and European) cooperation on economic recovery fails to address rising inequalities exacerbated by COVID-19, populist parties will soon abandon their more moderate stances and role in decisionmaking. Nationalist parties, for their part, will take advantage of citizens' vulnerabilities and insecurities, using immigrants as scapegoats and exploiting their role as opposition parties unburdened by national crisis management. With lockdown measures limiting avenues for political participation, anti-establishment sentiment could grow deeper out of disconnection from politics. Without a shared approach enhancing citizens' participation in the development of recovery efforts, democracies will be vulnerable to a renewed, likely even more pernicious wave of populism and nationalism, particularly susceptible to foreign interference.

#### COUNTERING HOMEGROWN AND FOREIGN DISINFORMATION

From the very beginning, the COVID-19 pandemic led to an "infodemic." Overwhelmed by uncertainty and confined in their homes, people obsessively searched for information. At the same time, malign actors multiplied the production of fake news, conspiracy theories, and manipulated information on an ad hoc basis.45 Among them, Russia and China exploited the chaos induced by COVID-19 to promote their geopolitical interests and continue to destabilize Western democracies.46 In line with operations conducted since the 2014 Ukraine crisis, Russian disinformation has highlighted the fractures in and incapability of Western democracies to efficiently manage the global pandemic. Aside from publicizing Russian humanitarian support to Serbia, Belarus, and Italy, Russia has amplified Chinese efforts in spreading conspiracy theories and fake news on the origin of the virus, based on anti-establishment, anti-European, and anti-immigration messages.<sup>47</sup> China has manipulated information on the shipment of face masks and medical equipment to promote its role as a global leader in the fight against COVID-19. Simultaneously, it has suppressed narratives about its responsibility in failing to contain the outbreak in Wuhan. Inspired by the Russian playbook, China's disinformation relied on diplomatic channels echoing state-owned media to depict China as a humanitarian superpower and defend Beijing from international accusations.48

The hyper-politicization of COVID-19, combined with the devastating consequences of lockdown measures, has created a fertile breeding ground for domestic disinformation activities.

The hyper-politicization of COVID-19, combined with the devastating consequences of lockdown measures, has also created a fertile breeding ground for domestic disinformation activities. The "Plandemic" video in the United States,<sup>49</sup> French *moutons enragés*,<sup>50</sup> and Italian Orange Vests<sup>51</sup> (along with neo-fascist CasaPound) all maintain that the virus was a scam – some blame political elites, others blame 5G technology – and all complain about the lockdown measures imposed by the government. At the same time, false information also came from top-level officials who downplayed the danger of COVID-19, or by mainstream media like the U.S. conservative media outlet Fox News, which minimized the disease's mortality rate.<sup>52</sup>

In the months ahead, amid not only a global pandemic but also a global recession, disinformation operations will only grow. Tech companies have already begun to take significant steps to block accounts and trolls spreading disinformation about the coronavirus. Facebook, Twitter, and YouTube, for instance, removed posts by Brazilian President Jair Bolsonaro praising hydroxychloroquine as a remedy against COVID-19 and encouraging the end of social distancing.<sup>53</sup> Twitter added a fact-checking link to a Trump tweet denouncing mail-in voting.<sup>54</sup> Moving forward, the big question will be how to cope with and ensure resilience against disinformation operations.

#### **DEFENDING THE DEMOCRATIC MODEL**

In a moment of high uncertainty, where decisions must be made quickly and often at the expense of political debate, one might be tempted to argue that authoritarian regimes would be better equipped to provide immediate and operational response. Indeed, China's COVID-19 response, which included aggressive surveillance and lockdown measures, received praise from the WHO and Association of Southeast Asian Nations countries. Meanwhile the virus has become a divisive political issue in the United States, where the federal, state, and local authorities have all too often undermined each other's responses.

Evidence suggests, however, that political regimes are not good predictors of pandemic management. Some democracies, among them Australia, Germany, Greece, New Zealand, and South Korea among others were fairly successful in containing the virus and limiting deaths. Others, like the United States, the United Kingdom, Brazil, Mexico, and India have not performed as well. Amongst authoritarian regimes, China and Vietnam contained the spread of COVID-19, while Turkey<sup>55</sup> and Russia<sup>56</sup> have largely failed to do so.

# By and large, in spite of restrictions on civil liberties, democracies resisted the COVID-19 stress test.

As coronavirus has led to abrupt disruptions in democratic and electoral life, some governments seized the opportunity to disproportionately extend state power. In Hungary, the passing of an "enabling act" extended the government's emergency powers, in particular by criminalizing "fearmongering" in order to silence the opposition and authorizing national security agencies access to state-run and municipal databases.<sup>57</sup> In Turkey, experts and academics need special permissions from an advisory council whose members have been sworn to secrecy in order to access COVID-19 data.58 And in Moscow, tens of thousands of cameras with facial-recognition features were supposedly installed to track contagion, but risk remaining in place even beyond the pandemic.<sup>59</sup> In Israel, the Knesset authorized the domestic security agency (Shin Bet) to support contact tracing at the request of the prime minister.60

But by and large, in spite of restrictions on civil liberties, democracies resisted the COVID-19 stress test. After a struggle between state and federal authorities, German federalism allowed for effective state-specific responses to the pandemic. In France and Italy, opposition parties played a key role in overseeing and critically addressing the choices of the governments both in lockdowns and reopening. The U.K. was able to ensure democratic continuity even after Prime Minister Boris Johnson was diagnosed with COVID-19 and Foreign Secretary Dominic Raab was forced to fill in for him temporarily.<sup>61</sup> South Korea has offered an outstanding example of the use of contact-tracing apps while protecting democracy and personal data.62

Yet, the challenges posed by the need for mass surveillance, economic crisis, and potential second or third waves of the COVID-19 pandemic suggest that the resilience of democratic regimes cannot be taken for granted.

#### POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

With some notable exceptions, such as the United States, democracies across Europe and North America are leaving the "acute crisis" phase of the COVID-19 pandemic behind for now and are learning to live with COVID-19. In order to protect a safe and fruitful democratic life, however, emergency measures will have to be replaced with durable solutions.

Democracies must heavily invest in new and safe voting procedures. Voting is the most important channel for citizen participation in political decisionmaking. To prepare for a second COVID-19 wave or for a future pandemic, having easier and safer channels for voting, whether by mail or online, is a prerequisite to ensure citizen engagement and robust turnout.

Democracies must find the right place for experts in politics. For the most part, political leaders have turned to experts to inform their decisions on lockdowns and reopenings. As we enter the phase of long-term COVID-19 management, democracies need to designate a delineated place for experts in policymaking, allowing expertise to enlighten political decisions but protecting them from endorsing political responsibility. It could take the form of scientific expert groups at the national level, and international multilateral expert groups (similar to the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change) at the global level.

Democracies must promote citizen engagement. To prevent a second nationalist and anti-establishment wave in response to months of restrictions on individual freedoms, states should make a broader effort to promote citizens' participation through virtual or in-person platforms for dialogue between citizens and their representatives. Direct democracy initiatives such as citizen-led councils, citizen-led referendums or online consultations would help mitigate feelings of powerlessness and isolation. Similarly, as global challenges such as COVID-19 or climate change are tackled primarily at the global level, citizens must be included in and informed of the deliverables of multilateral institutions.

Democracies must protect information. The proliferation of homegrown and foreign sources of fake news engenders distrust toward democratic institutions and disruptive behavior that is particularly harmful during a pandemic. Democracies should work together to foster an ecosystem of reliable information, in partnership with tech companies, governments, and civil society. Corporate social responsibility standards on information must be promoted to encourage selfregulating practices by social media. Such actions can help to reduce homegrown threats and shrink the space for foreign disinformation activities.

Democracies must advertise democracy. Without emulating propaganda methods typical of authoritarian regimes, democracies should support literacy on democratic decisionmaking on both local and national level and on the values that guide public service and democratic processes, while strengthening anti-corruption efforts. As the democratic model has long been taken for granted, states should make a greater effort to raise individual awareness of democratic freedoms and civic responsibilities, and encourage impactful participation.

#### **REFERENCES**

1 Amanda Sloat, "European elections in a time of coronavirus," The Brookings Institution, March 20, 2020, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/03/20/european-elections-in-a-time-of-coronavirus/</u>.

2 "Amministrative: Governo respinge pressing Regioni, voto sarà in autunno" [Administrative: Government rejects pressing regions, vote will be in autumn], ANSA, April 21, 2020, <u>https://www.ansa.it/sito/notizie/politica/2020/04/20/coronavirus-ok-del-cdm-allo-slittamento-delle-amministrative-\_b7870109-e152-46df-993d-e7756f063552.html</u>.

3 "Postponement of May 2020 elections," U.K. Government, March 13, 2020, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/news/postponement-of-may-2020-elections</u>.

4 Nick Corasaniti and Stephanie Saul, "16 States Have Postponed Primaries During the Pandemic. Here's a List.," *The New York Times*, May 27, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/article/2020-campaign-primary-calendar-coronavirus.html</u>.

5 Manon Rescan, "Elections municipales : une participation 'faiblissime' au premier tour" [Municipal elections: a 'very low' turnout in the first round], *Le Monde*, March 15, 2020, <u>https://www.lemonde.</u> <u>fr/politique/article/2020/03/15/municipales-une-participation-faiblissime-au-premier-tour-de-l-election\_6033168\_823448.html</u>.

6 "Résultats et suivi des taux de participation au second tour des élections municipales et communautaires 2020" [Results and monitoring of participation rates in the second round of municipal and community elections 2020], French Ministry of the Interior, June 28, 2020, <u>https://www.interieur.gouv.fr/Elections/Elections-municipales-2020/Resultats-et-suivi-des-taux-de-participation-au-second-tour-des-elections-municipales-et-communautaires-2020</u>.

7 Thomas Wieder, "En Bavière, les élections à l'heure du coronavirus" [In Bavaria, elections in the age of the coronavirus], *Le Monde*, March 18, 2020, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/international/article/2020/03/18/en-baviere-les-elections-a-l-heure-du-coronavirus\_6033467\_3210.html</u>.

8 Joanna Plucinska, "Poland to reconsider mail-only presidential election, sources say," Reuters, May 11, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-poland-election/poland-to-reconsider-mail-only-presidential-election-sources-say-idUSKBN22N28A</u>.

9 Michael Wines, "As Trump Rails Against Voting by Mail, States Open the Door for It," *The New York Times*, May 21, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/21/us/vote-by-mail-trump.html</u>.

10 Reid J. Epstein, Nick Corasaniti, and Annie Karni, "Trump Steps Up Attacks on Mail Vote, Making False Claims About Fraud," *The New York Times*, May 20, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/20/us/politics/trump-michigan-vote-by-mail.html</u>; Felicia Sonmez and Jacob Bogage, "Trump says he's blocking Postal Service funding because Democrats want to expand mail-in voting during pandemic," *The Washington Post*, August 13, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/trump-mail-voting/2020/08/13/3eb9ac62-dd70-11ea-809e-b8be57ba616e\_story.html</u>.

11 "Wisconsin Primary Recap: Voters Forced to Choose Between Their Health and Their Civic Duty," *The New York Times*, April 7, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/07/us/politics/wisconsin-primary-election.html</u>.

12 Nathaniel Rakich and Geoffrey Skelley, "What The June 2 Primaries Can Tell Us About November," FiveThirtyEight, June 8, 2020, <u>https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/what-the-june-2-primaries-can-tell-us-about-november/</u>.

13 Sarah Mucha, "Biden campaign grows digital operation to contend with virtual trail," CNN, June 24, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/24/politics/biden-campaign-digital-staff/index.html</u>.

14 "Coronavirus: Parliament shuts down for a month," BBC News, March 26, 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-52032188</u>.

15 Julie Marie-Leconte, "Coronavirus : le calendrier parlementaire des députés suspendu, plus aucun examen de texte programmé" [Coronavirus: MPs' parliamentary calendar suspended, no more scheduled text reviews], Franceinfo, March 31, 2020, <u>https://www.francetvinfo.fr/sante/maladie/coronavirus/coronavirus-le-calendrier-parlementaire-des-deputes-suspendu-plus-aucun-examen-de-texte-programme\_3892883.</u> <u>html</u>.

16 Javier Casqueiro, Anabel Díez, and José Marcos, "El Congreso y el Senado suspenden casi toda su actividad durante los próximos 15 días" [Congress and Senate suspend almost all activity for the next 15 days], *El País*, March 12, 2020, <u>https://elpais.com/espana/2020-03-12/el-congreso-aplaza-las-explicaciones-del-ministro-de-sanidad-tras-el-positivo-de-la-ministra-montero-por-coronavirus.html</u>.

17 Zi-Ann Lum and Ryan Maloney, "Canada's Parliament Suspended After Parties Agree To Focus On Coronavirus," HuffPost, March 13, 2020, <u>https://www.huffingtonpost.ca/entry/parliament-suspended-canada\_ca\_5e6b9729c5b6bd8156f629d6</u>.

18 "FAQ: Parliament during COVID-19 alert level three," New Zealand Parliament, March 25, 2020, <u>https://www.parliament.nz/en/get-involved/features/faq-parliament-during-covid-19-alert-level-three</u>.

19 "Return of the House of Commons: update on first steps to a virtual House," U.K. Parliament, April 20, 2020, <u>https://www.parliament.uk/business/news/2020/april1/return-of-the-house-of-commons-update-on-first-steps-to-a-virtual-house/</u>.

20 "Qui compose le conseil scientifique Covid-19, créé pour aider le gouvernement face à la crise ?" [Who makes up the Covid-19 scientific council, created to help the government deal with the crisis?], *Le Monde*, March 26, 2020, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/sciences/article/2020/03/26/qui-compose-le-conseil-scientifique-covid-19-cree-pour-aider-le-gouvernement-face-a-la-crise\_6034505\_1650684.html</u>.

21 Katrin Bennhold and Melissa Eddy, "Germany Bans Groups of More Than 2 to Stop Coronavirus as Merkel Self-Isolates," *The New York Times*, March 22, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/22/</u>world/europe/germany-coronavirus-budget.html.

22 Helena Smith, "How Greece is beating coronavirus despite a decade of debt," *The Guardian*, April 14, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/apr/14/how-greece-is-beating-coronavirus-despite-a-decade-of-debt#maincontent</u>.

23 "Coronavirus: More large events likely to be cancelled – Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern," Radio New Zealand, March 16, 2020, <u>https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/political/411825/coronavirus-more-large-events-likely-to-be-cancelled-prime-minister-jacinda-ardern</u>.

24 George Parker, Jim Pickard, and Laura Hughes, "UK's chief scientific adviser defends 'herd immunity' strategy for coronavirus," *Financial Times*, March 13, 2020, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/38a81588-6508-11ea-b3f3-fe4680ea68b5</u>.

25 "Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies: About us," U.K. Parliament, <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/scientific-advisory-group-for-emergencies/about</u>.

26 Thomas Erdbrink, "Sweden Tries Out a New Status: Pariah State," *The New York Times*, June 22, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/22/world/europe/sweden-coronavirus-pariah-scandinavia.html</u>.

27 Scott Sayare, "He Was a Science Star. Then He Promoted a Questionable Cure for Covid-19.," *The New York Times*, May 12, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/12/magazine/didier-raoult-hydroxychloroquine.html</u>.

28 Jacqueline Howard, "WHO clarifies comments on asymptomatic spread of coronavirus: 'There's much unknown,'" CNN, June 10, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/09/health/who-coronavirus-asymptomatic-spread-bn/index.html</u>.

29 "Cases in the U.S.," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, <u>https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/cases-updates/cases-in-us.html</u>.

30 The Telegraph, "President Trump claims injecting people with disinfectant could treat coronavirus," You Tube, April 24, 2020, <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=33QdTOyXz3w</u>.

31 Katie Rogers, Christine Hauser, Alan Yuhas, and Maggie Haberman, "Trump's Suggestion That Disinfectants Could Be Used to Treat Coronavirus Prompts Aggressive Pushback," *The New York Times*, April 24, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/24/us/politics/trump-inject-disinfectant-bleach-coronavirus.html</u>.

32 Jacqueline Howard and Veronica Stracqualursi, "Fauci warns of 'anti-science bias' being a problem in US," CNN, June 18, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/06/18/politics/anthony-fauci-coronavirus-anti-science-bias/index.html</u>.

33 "Sortie progressive de confinement prérequis et mesures phares" [Progressive release of containment prerequisites and key measurements], (Paris: Conseil scientifique COVID-19, April 20, 2020), <u>https://solidarites-sante.gouv.fr/IMG/pdf/avis\_conseil\_scientifique\_20\_avril\_2020.pdf</u>.

34 Mélanie Faure, "6 Français sur 10 sont opposés à la réouverture progressive des écoles, selon un sondage" [6 out of 10 French people are opposed to the gradual reopening of schools, according to a survey], LCI, April 24, 2020, <u>https://www.lci.fr/population/deconfinement-coronavirus-covid-19-pandemie-6-francais-sur-10-sont-opposes-a-la-reouverture-progressive-des-ecoles-selon-un-sondage-2151893.html</u>.

35 "Emergenza coronavirus: il Mes può attendere, l'Europa ha ascoltato l'Italia" [Coronavirus emergency: the Mes can wait, Europe has listened to Italy], Il Blog delle Stelle, March 14, 2020, <u>https://www.ilblogdellestelle.it/2020/03/emergenza-coronavirus-il-mes-puo-attendere-leuropa-ha-ascoltato-litalia.html</u>.

36 Alexis Tsipras, "Alexis Tsipras : « L'intransigeance de certains dirigeants pourrait être fatale à l'Union européenne »" [Alex Tsipras: "The intransigence of certain leaders could be fatal to the European Union"], *Le Monde*, April 2, 2020, <u>https://www.lemonde.fr/idees/article/2020/04/02/alexis-tsipras-l-intransigeance-de-certains-dirigeants-pourrait-etre-fatale-a-l-union-europeenne\_6035264\_3232.html</u>.

37 Daniel Dombey, "Spain's deputy PM calls for EU to step up or risk extinction," *Financial Times*, May 8, 2020, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/e37718a5-8e1c-4ef4-93c5-72801773ca39</u>.

38 Léa Salamé and Nicolas Demorand, "Marine Le Pen : 'Il faut éviter que des gens provenant de foyers d'épidémie puissant venir dans notre pays'" [Marine Le Pen : 'It is necessary to prevent people coming from pandemic hotbeds from entering our country], France Inter, February 26, 2020, <u>https://www.franceinter.fr/emissions/l-invite-de-8h20-le-grand-entretien/l-invite-de-8h20-le-grand-entretien-26-fevrier-2020</u>.

39 "Coronavirus, Salvini: "Blindare i confini'. Lega: Conte valuti sospensione Schengen" [Coronavirus, Salvini: 'Armoring border'. League: Conte evaluates Schengen suspension], *II Messaggero*, February 21, 2020, <u>https://www.ilmessaggero.it/politica/coronavirus\_salvini\_blindare\_confini\_governo\_ultime\_notizie-5066378.html</u>.

40 Emily Schultheis, "The Coronavirus Has Paralyzed Europe's Far-Right," *Foreign Policy*, April 14, 2020, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/04/14/coronavirus-has-paralyzed-europes-far-right/</u>.

41 Michael D. Shear, Zolan Kanno-Youngs, and Caitlin Dickerson, "Trump Halts New Green Cards, but Backs Off Broader Immigration Ban," *The New York Times*, April 21, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/21/us/politics/coronavirus-trump-immigration-ban.html</u>.

42 Rob Picheta and Jessie Yeung, "Trump announced the US will pull out of the WHO. What does that actually mean?," CNN, May 29, 2020, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/19/us/trump-who-funding-threat-explainer-intl/index.html</u>.

43 "Proclamation Suspending Entry of Immigrants Who Present Risk to the U.S. Labor Market During the Economic Recovery Following the COVID-19 Outbreak," The White House, April 22, 2020, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspending-entry-immigrants-present-risk-u-s-labor-market-economic-recovery-following-covid-19-outbreak/;</u> "Proclamation Suspending Entry of Aliens Who Present a Risk to the U.S. Labor Market Following the Coronavirus Outbreak," The White House, June 22, 2020, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspending-entry-aliens-present-risk-u-s-labor-market-following-covid-19-outbreak/</u>; "Proclamation Suspending Entry of Aliens Who Present a Risk to the U.S. Labor Market Following the Coronavirus Outbreak," The White House, June 22, 2020, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/proclamation-suspending-entry-aliens-present-risk-u-s-labor-market-following-coronavirus-outbreak/</u>.

44 "'Immigrati e coronavirus? II governo punisce solo gli italiani': l'affondo di Raffaele Fitto," ["Immigrants and coronavirus? The government only punishes Italians": Raffaele Fitto attacks], *Libero Quotidiano*, July 27, 2020 <u>https://www.liberoquotidiano.it/video/politica/23995417/raffaele-fitto-immigrati-coronavirus-rischio-puglia-governo-punisce-solo-italiani.html.</u>

45 Melanie Smith, Erin McAweeney, and Léa Ronzaud, "The COVID-19 'Infodemic,'" (New York: Graphika, April 2020), <u>https://graphika.com/reports/the-covid-19-infodemic/</u>.

46 Josep Borrell, "Disinformation around the coronavirus pandemic: Opening statement by the HR/VP Josep Borrell at the European Parliament," (speech, Brussels, April 30, 2020), <u>https://eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/78329/disinformation-around-coronavirus-pandemic-opening-statement-hrvp-josep-borrell-european\_en</u>.

47 "EEAS Special Report: Disinformation on the coronavirus – Short assessment of the information environment," EUvsDisinfo, March 19, 2020, <u>https://euvsdisinfo.eu/eeas-special-report-disinformation-on-the-coronavirus-short-assessment-of-the-information-environment/</u>.

48 Mark Scott, "Chinese diplomacy ramps up social media offensive in COVID-19 info war," *Politico*, April 29, 2020, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/china-disinformation-covid19-coronavirus/</u>.

49 Sheera Frenkel, Ben Decker, and Davey Alba, "How the 'Plandemic' Movie and Its Falsehoods Spread Widely Online," *The New York Times*, May 20, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/20/technology/plandemic-movie-youtube-facebook-coronavirus.html</u>.

50 Rebecca Heilweil, "How the 5G coronavirus conspiracy theory went from fringe to mainstream," Vox, April 24, 2020, <u>https://www.vox.com/recode/2020/4/24/21231085/coronavirus-5g-conspiracy-theory-covid-facebook-youtube</u>.

51 "'Gilet arancioni' e Casapound in piazza a Roma contro il governo. 'Il virus non esiste'. Settanta denunciati" [Orange vests and Casapound in the square in Rome against the government. 'The virus does not exist.' Seventy reported], *La Repubblica*, May 30, 2020, <u>https://roma.repubblica.it/cronaca/2020/05/30/news/\_gilet\_arancioni\_e\_casapound\_in\_piazza\_a\_roma\_contro\_il\_governo-257998293/</u>.

52 Bryan Sullivan, "Fox News Faces Lawsuit For Calling COVID-19 A 'Hoax,'" *Forbes*, April 10, 2020, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/legalentertainment/2020/04/10/covid-19-lawsuit-against-fox-news/#3812f0195739.</u>

53 Kurt Wagner, "Facebook, Twitter, YouTube Removes Posts From Bolsonaro," Bloomberg, March 30, 2020, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-03-31/facebook-twitter-pull-misleading-posts-from-brazil-s-bolsonaro</u>.

54 Shannon Bond and Ave Schneider, "Trump Threatens To Shut Down Social Media After Twitter Adds Warning To His Tweets," NPR, May 27, 2020, <u>https://www.npr.org/2020/05/27/863011399/trump-threatens-to-shut-down-social-media-after-twitter-adds-warning-on-his-twee</u>.

55 Kemal Kirişci, "The coronavirus has led to more authoritarianism for Turkey," *The National Interest*, May 6, 2020, <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/middle-east-watch/coronavirus-has-led-more-authoritarianism-turkey-151621</u>.

56 Konstantin Gabow, "Coronavirus: Russian death toll statistics provoke some disbelief," DW, June 21, 2020, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/coronavirus-russian-death-toll-statistics-provoke-some-disbelief/a-53887981</u>.

57 Daniel Hegedus (@DanielHegedus82), Twitter, May 26, 2020, <u>https://twitter.com/DanielHegedus82/</u> status/1265245907521585155.

58 Medyascope, "Prof.Dr. Tuğrul Erbaydar ile Türkiye'de gerçek enfekte sayısı ve bağışıklık oranı" [Prof. Dr. Tuğrul Erbaydar with the actual number of infected and immune rate in Turkey], YouTube, May 15, 2020, <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EAeZOd1JYng">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EAeZOd1JYng</a>.

59 "Coronavirus: Russia uses facial recognition to tackle Covid-19," BBC News, April 4, 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/av/world-europe-52157131/coronavirus-russia-uses-facial-recognition-to-tackle-covid-19</u>.

60 "Knesset passes law allowing Shin Bet phone tracking," *Times of Israel*, July 1, 2020, <u>https://www.timesofisrael.com/liveblog\_entry/knesset-passes-law-allowing-shin-bet-phone-tracking/</u>. See also: Tehilla Shwartz Altshuler and Rachel Aridor Hershkovitz, "Digital contact tracing and the coronavirus: Israeli and comparative perspectives," (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, August 2020), <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/digital-contact-tracing-and-the-coronavirus-israeli-and-comparative-perspectives/</u>.

61 "Who is Dominic Raab?" BBC News, June 18, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-politics-52064637.

62 "How the Republic of Korea flattened the COVID-19 curve: openness, transparency and democracy," UNESCO, April 22, 2020, <u>https://en.unesco.org/news/how-republic-korea-flattened-covid-19-curve-openness-transparency-and-democracy</u>.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

**Célia Belin** is a visiting fellow at the Center for the United States and Europe (CUSE) at the Brookings Institution. Prior to joining Brookings, she served for over five years as an advisor on U.S. affairs and trans-Atlantic relations in the French foreign ministry's Centre d'Analyse, de Prévision et de Stratégie. Previously, Belin was a guest fellow at the Council on Foreign Relations in New York and a visiting research scholar in the Middle East Institute at Columbia University. Belin holds a doctorate in political science (University Paris 2), and her dissertation on evangelical pro-Israel lobbying in the United States was published by Fayard (*Jésus est juif en Amérique*, 2011), receiving a "particular mention" from the Emile Perreau-Saussine prize on political philosophy. Her most recent book, on the Democrats' battle of ideas ahead of the 2020 U.S. presidential elections, *Des Démocrates en Amérique*, was published with Fayard/Fondation Jean Jaurès in 2020.

**Giovanna De Maio** is a visiting fellow at George Washington University, and a nonresident fellow and former visiting fellow at the Center for the United States and Europe (CUSE) at the Brookings Institution. She analyzes Italian domestic and foreign policy in its relations with the European Union and great powers, along with the impact of populism and nationalism on foreign policy. Prior to joining Brookings, she held positions as transatlantic post-doctoral fellow at the French Institute of International Relations (Ifri) in Paris and at the German Marshall Fund of the United States (GMF) in Washington, DC. De Maio holds a Ph.D. in international relations from the University of Naples, L'Orientale.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors would like to thank Agneska Bloch and Caroline Klaff for research assistance, Amanda Sloat for feedback and comments, Ted Reinert for editing, and Rachel Slattery for providing layout.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.